Society for the Protection of Nature (Registered Charity)

Minutes of the Meeting of the Board No. 6/2019	Comment by Joanna Paraszczuk: Executive Committee or Board but Board is used on the SPNI site here https://natureisrael.org/Who-We-Are/SPNI-Management

Which was organized and convened on 17.11.2019 at the offices of the Society for the Protection of Nature, 2 Hanegev Street, Tel Aviv.

Board members in attendance: Yossi Ben-Artzi (Chair), Yigal Shahem, Sarig Gefni, Rani Pintzi, Gershon Peleg, Keren Or.	Comment by Joanna Paraszczuk: Name spellings taken from here https://natureisrael.org/Who-We-Are/SPNI-Management

Board members not in attendance: Yuval Cherlow, Yaron Ziv, Ehud Afek, Avital Gasith, Shlomo Chayo, Eli Hoter, Shlomit Tamari, Hashem Hussein, Yochay Shochat, Amira Haiin Greyeb.

Also in attendance: Iris Hann (CEO), Attorney Daniel Alon (Legal Adviser), Yitzhak Matza (Chair of the Audit Committee), Shay Teitelbaum (CFO), Nir Papai (Environmental Protection Department Director), Dorit Harari (Human Resource Department Director), Rivi Ronen (Human Resource Department Director), Dov Greenblat (Spokesperson).

Agenda
1. Approval of minutes
2. CEO's report
3. [bookmark: _GoBack]Introduction of incoming Marketing Department Director Meirav Dvori Levy
4. SPNI's preparations for the climate crisis—protecting nature in a warming world
5. Approval of budget and work plan highlights for 2020
6. Preparations for SPNI's council elections

Discussion
1. Approval of minutes
Yossi Ben-Artzi: I ask the Board to approve the minutes of Board meeting No. 5/2019 which was held on 08.09.2019
Resolution
The Board approved the minutes of the Board meeting No. 5/2019 which was held on 08.09.2019

2. CEO's report
Iris Hann: Management updates are emailed monthly to all Board members. Two updates did not appear in the email updates: Guy Shilony will take on the role of Megalim Eretz manager, replacing Dvora Volinitz, who had carried out the role in parallel to her role as SPNI's Tourism Department Director. The professional conference for SPNI employees regarding the climate crisis will take place on 12.12.2019 at Tel Aviv University. Invitations have also been sent to all members of Executive Committee, who are invited to take part in the conference. An update that a week ago, the term as observer on the Israel Land Council began. Members of the Boards of the Friends Associations in the United States and Canada, who are engaged in fundraising for SPNI, have been on a weeklong visit to Israel. They visited several sites and had work meetings with individuals from SPNI. The topic of fundraising abroad will be discussed in an upcoming Board meeting.

Yossi Ben-Artzi noted that he sees great importance in obtaining the contact details of the guests from the United States and Canada who visited the SPNI's field schools, so that we can send them reports from the U.S. and Canadian Boards.

Resolution:
The Board noted the updates from the CEO.

3. Introducing the incoming Marketing Department Director—Merav Dvori Levy

Item presented by: Ronna Cohen-Mored and Merav Dvori Levy

Iris Hann: The Marketing Department Director, Ronna Cohen-Mored, is leaving and will be replaced by Merav Dvori Levy, who will serve as Marketing Department Director in her place. Merav Dvori Levy will be introduced at this meeting, and I would like to ask her to introduce herself to those members of the Board in attendance.

Merav Dvori Levy: It is very exciting to be here. I have worked in marketing for many years in various fields. I previously worked at the Davidson Institute where I managed the marketing department. I served as Vice President of Marketing at The Marker and at Coca-Cola. I am looking forward to the many challenges in my work at SPNI.

Yossi Ben-Artzi: Thanks to Ronna Cohen-Mored for her work in marketing for SPNI. The issue that we are concerned with is increasing the number of SPNI members. This is the society's backbone and its public power. We wish Merav Dvori Levy success.

4. SPNI's preparations for dealing with the climate crisis—protecting nature in a warming world

Item presented by Nir Papay and Attorney Noa Yayon

Nir Papay: One of the challenges the world is facing is the climate crisis. How can we approach this issue in a systematic way? This issue was presented to the Executive Committee's Nature Conservation Committee. Protecting nature in a warming world—SPNI in the reality of the global climate crisis. The crisis also creates opportunities, and there is widespread attention among the public and decisionmakers. How can we bring our subject to the climate discourse? This is an opportunity to increase our audiences and to leverage and strengthen our work and our broader perspective, to change the behavior of the wider public. Noa Yayon will continue to manage the legal department in the Nature Preservation Department and in parallel will lead on the issue of the climate crisis in the department. 

	Noa Yayon gave a presentation (attached to the minutes) on the processes undertaken in 	the department in order to deal with the climate crisis issue. The significance of the 	undertaking is to maintain the resilience of ecosystems. The role of SPNI in the climate movement is to mediate between audiences driving change, decisionmakers, and those making legislative changes.

Nir Papay: Our challenge in the climate crisis discourse is to address both the adaptation of natural systems to climate change, and to mitigate the effects of the crisis, through the creation of robust and stable ecosystems, the correct use of land resources, and renewable energy that does not harm nature.

Sarig Gafny: Activities conducted within the renewable energy field, such as wind turbines, forestation of the Negev, and solar farms, are causing damage and contributing to the energy crisis. We need to distinguish between the role of people in contributing to the climate crisis, and the influence of non-human factors. An additional crisis is that of biodiversity, and how to connect between these two crises.

Gershon Peleg: The issue of increasing the number of members and growing public support will lead to the preservation of nature and from there to the preservation of the planet.

Yigal Shaham: Two points on this subject: the impact on the phenomenon and who we are talking to about it. What do we want to happen. Who are our target populations, the young generation, and politics.

Keren Or: The information on the subject is very complex and the question is how to present this to the general public so it does not result in it being confused. Recruitment is for each and every one, and it needs to happen through changes in people's behavior. The best way to do this is through children without making them anxious.

Dov Greenblat: As part of our public and media activity regarding the climate conference, we sent a letter to corporate leaders and asked them to join SPNI in a move to reduce the use of single-use items in their companies. In the main, this is a declarative move ahead of the climate conference. Right now, we are raising the issue of the climate crisis with the media with almost every topic we deal with. It is not easy, because the topic is not popular in the media. SPNI will take the lead on the climate crisis in the media.

Yossi Ben-Artzi: It's very important that SPNI leads on this topic in the media.
	
Noa Yayon: There is public relations on the issue of the climate crisis, but on substantive issues such as position papers, research, it's not enough, and this area needs to be expanded upon.

Nir Papay: This subject is at the stage of being consolidated within the department and of entering into collaborations with organizations that are working in this area. Some 1,500 people will participate in the climate committee, which should be formed at the end of November. The public is interested in the topic, and so are decisionmakers.  

Iris Hann: The next stage will be to consolidate a detailed work plan with tasks, goals, and a budget. The next organizational goal is a seminar day for SPNI employees regarding the climate crisis, which will take place on 12.12.2019. The society's efforts are gaining focus with respect to the growing public discourse regarding the climate crisis.  Our asset management also needs to change as a result of this, regarding the use of multi-use tools (a process that we started several months ago in offices and field schools), testing solar roof installations in field schools, economizing on travel and on fuel consumption.

Yossi Ben-Artzi: There is a global change in national security regarding society and the environment. The climate crisis is one of four important issues for urgent action in the EU. It is right to address this issue at this time, including because the budgets for this issue will increase.

Resolution:
SPNI's management will present to the Board the work plan for activities around the issue of the climate crisis. The Board emphasized that it is important for SPNI to lead on this issue. 

5. Any other business
Shay Teitelbaum requested that the Board approve the updated budget for 2019 for regulation 2024

Resolution
The Board approved the updated budget for 2019 as presented at the meeting by the CFO.

6. Budget and work plan highlights for 2020.

Item presented by Ami Alkalai, account executive, Finance Department

Ami Alkalai presented the budget for 2020. The budget for 2020 is 190,000,000 NIS, compared with 195,000,000 NIS in 2019. The key metrics of the 2020 budget were presented, in the areas of educational trips –number of training days, field schools – accommodation -- number of nights, travel groups (Eretz Ahuvati), youth - tour groups, marketing - number of members, and overseas relations – increasing the financial scope for fundraising in 2020. Sources of funding - 71% from activities and partnerships, 5% from membership fees, 18% from Ministry of Education regulations. Budget surpluses are mainly intended for renovating and upgrading field schools.

Iris Hann: Regarding membership fees - as a result of upgrades to information systems, a technical problem has arisen regarding credit card billing, and there is a gap between the number of members registered, and income received from membership fees. The issue is under review in order to resolve it as quickly as possible. Key objectives for 2020 include: continuing with major projects in river and sea conservation, maintaining ecological corridors, promoting and strengthening trips, increasing public relevance, and the topic of cleanliness. The new area is addressing the climate crisis. Also, continuing to develop physical and virtual infrastructure: a new website and information system.


Resolution
The Board approved the budget for 2020 as it was presented at the meeting by the CFO.

7. Preparations for SPNI Council elections

Yossi Ben-Artzi: The issue of the Council elections was discussed at the Council meeting. The institution of the SPNI is anomalous when compared to other organizations. The Council is scheduled to elect the next Board, when nearly half of its members are employees of the organization.

Adv. Daniel Alon: The Council is elected by the General Assembly of SPNI members once in every four (4) years, and the task assigned to it in the By-Laws is to outline policy and to select the Board.  In the past, an attempt was made to give this body some content, but it did not help, and in practice the Council meets once every four years for the election of the Board and nothing beyond this. As the Chair has noted, there are employees on the Council, who are able, through their voting and their increased effective power at Council meetings because of the lack of participation of Council members who are not employees, influence the composition of the Board, and also, indirectly, the identity of the Chief Executive Officer and other members of management, who are appointed by the Board. This is not consistent with good corporate governance and requires a change of policy. The SPNI regulations require a special majority in the General Assembly of all SPNI members for the purpose of changing the by-laws, and such a majority is not achievable for practical reasons. What is in the pipeline now is the convening of the General Assembly for the purpose of selecting the Council, which was selected previously in December 2015, four (4) years ago. To this end, the Board must now approve the composition of the Election Committee. The proposed composition is the same as that of various election processes in recent years: Adv. Yodfat Teva (Chair), Adv. Gad Mina and CPA Eren Golni.

Yossi Ben-Artzi: The correct way to amend the By-Laws is to act through the registrar of charities or the court in order to correct the failure pointed out by the legal advisor.

Iris Hann: A special event should be created for the Council elections in order to get as many members as possible to come and vote. Those who have been an SPNI member for a year are eligible to vote. Because of the technical issues I mentioned earlier, I ask the Board to authorize the Election Committee to decide on voter eligibility for members who did not pay because of these technical issues. Members of the Board are invited to nominate candidates for Council.

Resolution
The Board approved the composition of the Elections Committee as set out by Adv. Daniel Alon as follows: Adv. Yodfat Teva (Chair), Adv. Gad Mina and CPA Eren Golni, and authorizes the Election Committee to make a resolution regarding the eligibility to vote of SPNI members who did not pay their membership dues as a result of a technical error.

List of Resolutions	Comment by Joanna Paraszczuk: These are misnumbered in the original, number 4 on the original list does not have a number. I numbered them correctly here.
1. The Board approved the minutes of the Board meeting No. 5/2019 which was held on 08.09.2019
2. The Board noted the updates from the CEO.
3. SPNI's management will present to the Board the work plan for activities around the issue of the climate crisis. The Board emphasized that it is important for SPNI to lead on this issue. 
4. The Board approved the updated budget for 2019 as presented at the Board meeting by the CFO.
5. The Board approved the budget for 2020 as it was presented at the Board meeting by the CFO.
6. The Board approved the composition of the Elections Committee as set out by Adv. Daniel Alon as follows: Adv. Yodfat Teva (Chair), Adv. Gad Mina and CPA Eren Golni, and authorizes the Election Committee to make a resolution regarding the eligibility to vote of SPNI members who did not pay their membership dues as a result of a technical error.





___________________________________
Yossi Ben-Artzi, Chair of the Board

Note: The minutes are not an exact transcript of the proceedings of the meeting.
Secretary: Ila Ohion
Minutes 17.11.2019

